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(above) A community health advisor (CHA) does outreach in Lisman, 

Alabama on cervical and breast cancer prevention and detection in 

August 2018. The CHA program in Alabama was federally funded for over 

a decade, but activities largely ended in August 2016 after the last grant 

cycle ended.  A skeletal network of CHA continued in 7 of the original 22 

counties with the help of state funds through the Alabama Breast and 

Cervical Cancer Early Detection Program. Its networks are at risk of 

collapse without to access funding.  

(front cover) Ms. Frances Ford, executive director of Sowing Seeds of 

Hope, in her home in August 2018, holding a picture of her mother, who 

died from cervical cancer after being diagnosed in 1980. Ford is a tireless 

advocate for bringing healthcare and a rural hospital to her hometown of 

Marion in Perry County, Alabama. Sowing Seeds of Hope provides a range 

of community programs, including free school screenings to children, free 

blood pressure clinics, quarterly health fairs and offers prescription 

assistance while also supporting programs to build homes in the county.  
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No one should die from cervical cancer. The disease is preventable, and highly curable when caught early. But women are dying, and 
Black women die at higher rates than any other racial or ethnic group in the United States. The problem is acute in Alabama, which leads 
the nation in its rate of cervical cancer death. Women in the Alabama Black Belt—a largely rural region known for its primarily African 
American population, high rates of poverty and poor physical health—face unique challenges.   

It Should Not Happen presents the voices of women, community members, medical providers, and non-governmental organizations, 
most of whom live or work in the Alabama Black Belt. Cervical cancer is significantly, but not exclusively, a problem of state neglect of 
women living in poverty. Racial inequality, historically embedded in the Alabama health and education systems, has made the situation 
worse for many poor women.   

An overburdened and patchwork system of the social safety net for health, inconsistent health care coverage, gynecologist shortages, 
immense travel burdens, and lack of comprehensive sexual health education make it difficult, if not impossible, to access life-saving 
cervical cancer services and information. Recent governmental efforts to further limit health care coverage and reduce funding for effective 
reproductive health care programs threaten to exacerbate the problem.  

Human Rights Watch calls on federal and state actors to act immediately to improve women’s access to the reproductive health care 
services and information to decrease cervical cancer deaths. 


